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Standing Orders

In order that the proceedings of the Convention are carried out without delay, the following Standing Orders will be strictly observed.

1.
The person proposing the Motion/Resolution or Amendment may speak for not more than five minutes.

2.
All accredited delegates must not exceed three minutes.

3.
The person proposing the Motion/Resolution/Amendment may speak a second time for not more than 3 minutes.

4.
The chairperson may at any time consider a Motion/Resolution/Amendment has been sufficiently discussed and call on the proposer for a reply after which a vote must be taken.

5.
With the consent of the Chairperson, a delegate may move ‘that the question be now put’ after which the proposer has spoken, a vote must be taken.

6.
Any motion seeking to amend existing bye laws must have a majority equal to two thirds of those present and entitled to vote and voting.

7.
Standing orders shall not be suspended for the purpose of considering a matter not on the Clar except by the consent of a majority of two thirds of those present and entitled to vote

8.
The chairperson may change the order of items on the Clar with the consent of a simple majority of those present and entitled to vote and voting

9.
A motion may be withdrawn with the permission of the convention.

10.
Voting procedures as per Official Guide.

2013 MIONTUAIRISCI

Cumann Lúth Chleas Gael Coiste Chontae Mhaigheo Comhthionól Bhliantúil 2013 was held in the McWilliam Park Hotel, Claremorris and hosted by the South Mayo Divisional Board on De Luain 17ú Nollaig 2012.

Chairman Paddy Mc Nicholas opened the meeting and welcomed the delegates to South Mayo for county convention.

Address of Welcome

Geróid Mac Aodha Cathaoirleach of the South Board welcomed the delegates and wished them well.
Standing Orders

Standing Orders were adopted on the proposal of Mick Herr - Crossmolina and seconded by Michael Moran - Parke

Óráid an Uachtaráin

Peadar Mac Fhinneachta spoke of what was generally a reasonable successful year for Mayo GAA.  He commented on Mayo successful back-to-back Connacht Senior titles and the frustrating All-Ireland Minor Semi-final in which they were defeated, and poor refereeing decision that went against us that day.
Óráid an Cathaoirleach

Padraig Mac Nicoláis in his address as Cathaoirleach of the Coiste thanked the following:

1.
The fellow Board Officers.

2.
The stewards and all the club officers.
5.
He spoke of the financial affairs of McHale Park and the importance of the season ticket and how participating in this year’s All-Ireland Final was a great boost financially.

6.
He expressed his disappointment with the defeat of yet another All-Ireland Final to Donegal, and also of both the minor defeat to Meath, and yet another loss for the U-21 team.

Minutes

The minutes of the previous convention were adopted on the proposal of Brendan Byrne – Castlebar Mitchels and seconded by Kevin McDonnell - Kilmaine. 

Matters Arising

There were no matters arising.

Tuairisc an Runaí

An Runai covered all the main events of the year.

1.
Performance of the Senior Team and the disappointing loss of an another All-Ireland to Donegal
2.
The U-21 defeat again this year

3.
The defeat of the Minor team in the Connacht Final and All-Ireland Semi-Final.

4.
The Coaching and Games committee and Coiste Cultura.

5.
Club championships

6.
The Sponsors

7.
The Future.

He thanked the many divisional secretaries that worked with him. The staff in the Connacht Council office, the Club Officers and county PRO Aidan McLoughlin.  Also all those who helped out prior to the All-Ireland Final which was indeed stressful for both Clubs and the County Board.  That All-Ireland tickets were distributed as best they could.
The Runai’s report was adopted on the proposition of Aidan Brennan - Claremorris and seconded by Ollie Dillon - Ballintubber.

Tuairisc an Chisteoir

The Cisteoir S P O Luan reported a surplus of €108,000 for the year slightly down on the previous year. The repayments on the development of McHale Park are still of major concern.

S P O Luan paid tribute to the Accountant - Michael McHugh, Our Sponsors, The Supporters Club, The Gatemen, and all the Clubs of the County for the great work they have done throughout the year.

The Treasurer’s Report was adopted on the proposition of Uinsionn Breathnach – Swinford and seconded by Richard Cosgrove - Kiltane.

The Hurling report was adopted on the proposition of Uinsionn Breathnach - Swinford and seconded by John Duffy – James Stephens. 

The Fixtures Report was adopted on the proposition of Willie Kelly - Kilmeena and seconded by Kevin McDonnell - Kilmaine.

Toghachán na hOifígí
The following Officers were returned for 2013.

Uachtarán


Peadar Mac Fhinneachta

Acaill

(President)

Cathaoirleach


Padraic Mac Niochlais


Coillte Mach

(Chairman)

Leas-Cathaoirleach

Micheal O Conghaile


Maolla- Ceathrú Mór

(Vice Chairman)

Runaí



Caoimhín O Tuathail


Tuar Mhic Éadaigh

(Secretary)

Runaí Cunta


Uinsionn O Nearaigh


Muine Chonnallain

Assistant Secretary)

Cisteoir


S.P. O Luain



Garraí Mór

(Treasurer)

Cisteoir Cunta


 Micheal Ó Discín


Caisleáin an Bharraigh
(Assistant Treasurer)

Oifigeach Caidreamh Poibli
Aodan Mac Lochlainn


Beal Atha na Muice

(Public Relations Officer)

Ard Comhairle


Gearoid Mac Einrí


Caislean an Bharraigh


(Central Council Delegate)

Comhairle Chonnacht 1
Liam O Ceallaigh


Cill Miodhna

(Connacht Council Delegate)

Comhairle Chonnacht 2
Sean O H-Oipicin


An Eill

(Connacht Council Delegate)

Oifigeach Leanaí

Padraic Breathnach


Cluain Cearbain

(Children’s Officer)

Oifigeach Cultúra

Gearoid De Burca


Breaghbhuigh

(Cultural Officer)

Oifigeach Forbartha

Michael D O Maille


Cluain Cearbain

(Development Officer)

Oifigeach Oiliuna

Padraig Ó Cearúlláin 


An Páirc
(Coaching Officer)

RUIN 2013

General

1.
That the County Board of Mayo GAA mount a record of all motions passed at Annual conventions on their Website and that a copy of all such motions passed at Annual Conventions since the year 2000 also is recorded on the Website.

(Baile an Tobair) (Carried)
2.
That the County Board of Mayo GAA construct a section on their Website dealing with all Bye-laws that apply within the County and also the current rules and regulations governing League and Championship fixtures at senior and Bord na nÓg level.

(Baile an Tobair) (Carried)
3.
That no club will be penalised in any way to meet the fine of €10,000 imposed by the Connacht Council on the Mayo County Board for its failure to travel to New York for the FBD final. (Na Mistéalaí, Caisléan an Bharraigh) (Matter for County Board)
4.
That Elverys McHale Park is the choice of venue for the annual Mayo County Board convention and that it would take place on a Sunday afternoon.


(Garraí Mór) (Matter for County Board)
 
5.
That the county board seek a master contact list complete with list of officers and managers from every club in the county. Clubs that fulfil the list to be rewarded with an agreed amount of €100 tickets for their co-operation.

(Na Daibhéidigh) (Matter for County Board)
 
6.
That the County Board Increase the percentage that clubs receive when they host a Championship match.


(Cill tSeadhna) (Matter for the County Board)
7.
That clubs receive the two passes for entry to club games as was the case in the past.

(Na Daibhéidigh) (Matter for the County Board)
8.
Subject to Rial 6.4 of an Treorai Oifigiuil 2012

A player from an exclusive football club may be granted permission to play hurling with a dual club. Such applications for permission to play shall be processed in accordance with Coiste Chontae na Mhaigh Eo Bye Laws and the County Committees decision on such application shall be final.

(Béal Átha hAmhnais) (Refer to Bye-Laws)
9.
That Mayo County GAA Board establish a working group to review the current punishment for GAA players guilty of violent play on the field with a view to having the present ‘suspension period’ replaced with an appropriate number of Championship and league match bans. The Mayo County Board will then put a suitable motion encompassing their recommendations before next year’s national Convention with a view to submitting it for the next rule changing at Congress.

(Baile an Tobair) (Carried)
Competitions

10.
That the County Board introduce a 16 team Junior A Championship in 2014 with the remaining junior teams participating in a Junior B Championship and that the County Board then introduce a 16 team Junior B Championship in 2015 with the remaining teams participating in a Junior C Championship with one team being promoted and relegated from each section each year.. In 2014 the 16 teams in the Junior A Championship shall be 15 out of 16 teams (the team being excluded being the County Junior Champions 2013) that qualify for the round of 16 in the 2013 Junior A Championship together with the team relegated from the Intermediate Championship in 2013. In 2014, the 16 teams that compete in the Junior B Championship shall be 15 out of 16 teams (the team excluded being the County Junior B Champions 2014) that qualify for the round of 16 in the 2014 Junior B Championship together with the team relegated from the Junior A Championship in 2013.


(Coillte Mach) (Carried)
11.
That the County League shall continue with the top 4 divisions consisting of 12 teams. The CCC shall have the power to nominate (star) a maximum of 3 rounds of games (to be called “starred games”) during the course of the league where clubs will be required to participate in those “starred games” without any player then on the County Senior Team panel. The County Senior Team panel shall be the panel nominated by the Mayo County Senior Team Manager for participation with the County Team such panel not to exceed 30 Payers and this panel shall be provided to the CCC not less than 8 days prior to any “starred game”. The final 3 rounds of the league shall not be capable of being nominated as “starred games”. The CCC shall produce the league fixtures at the beginning of the year and shall indicate in that list of fixtures the rounds of games that may be nominated as “starred games”. In the event of the Mayo County Senior Team being knocked out of the SFC then the CCC shall remove the star from all subsequent rounds of league games. The team at the top of the division (1st place) after the final round of league games (round 11) shall be the winner of that division. The team at the bottom of the division (12th place) after the final round of league games (round 11) shall be relegated from that division. The teams finishing in 2nd and 3rd place in each division (with the exception of Division 1A) shall play off to determine which team shall be promoted with the winner of that division and the winner of that play-of shall be promoted. The teams finishing in 10th and 11th place in each division shall play off to determine which team shall be relegated with the team in 12th place in that division and the loser of that play-of shall be relegated.


(Coillte Mach), (Na Daibhéidigh) (Carried)
12.
That the County Senior League be restructured into divisions consisting of eight teams based on the positions in which teams finished in the 2012 Senior League. Each division would play seven home games and seven away games with Rounds 1 to 7 being the reverse of Rounds 8 to 14. The CCC shall have the power to designate up to seven of these rounds as starred rounds where clubs will be required to participate without any player named on the County Senior Team panel. A club could not have two games against the same opposition designated as starred games. The County Senior Team panel nominated by the Mayo County Senior Team Manager shall not to exceed 30 players. The CCC shall produce the league fixtures at the beginning of the year and shall indicate the rounds that could be nominated as starred games. The team at the top of the division after the final round of league games (Round 14) shall be the winner of that division. The teams finishing in 2nd and 3rd place in each division shall play off to determine which team shall be promoted with the winner of that division. The team at the bottom of the division (8th place) after the final round of league games (Round 14) shall be relegated from that division. The teams finishing in 6th and 7th place in each division shall play off to determine which team shall be relegated with the team at the bottom of that division.


(Cnoc Mór) (Withdrawn)
13.
That ‘starred games’ not be introduced in the current Mayo League system for the 2013 season but that the option should be seriously considered ahead of the 2014 season if the same set of circumstances prevail in the 2013 season.

(Baile an Tobair) (Decision Taken Already)
14.
That the county Board ensure that all League fixtures are completed by the date of the County Final irrespective of the success of the County team and that all teams are issued with a fixtures list by the 1st of March.

(Na Mistéalaí, Caisléan an Bharraigh) (Refer to CCC)
15.
That the top team in the senior intermediate and junior football championship groups be giving home advantage in the quarter finals.


(Cathair na Mart) (Lost)
16.
All football and hurling fixtures to be made by one body – The County CCC.

(Na Mistéalaí, Caisléan an Bharraigh) (Carried)
County Teams

17.
No training or Meetings to be held for County players 6 days prior to any club championship fixtures.

(Na Mistéalaí, Caisléan an Bharraigh) (Carried)
18.
That all county players will be released to their clubs the week prior to club championship. 


(Garraí Mór) (Withdrawn)
19.
That in the week leading up to club championship games, players who are members of all county panels be available to exclusively train with their clubs.


(Achadh Mór) (Withdrawn)
20.
That all players involved with county panels are released to their clubs (for club training) for at least 6 days prior to club championship games.

(Na Daibhéidigh), (Baile an Róba) (Withdrawn)
21.
In order that the CCC are empowered to establish a credible Games Programme which allows clubs to gainfully participate on a level playing field that the following be added to County Bye Laws – The period of time during which Senior County Players shall not be expected to fulfil Inter Club Championship fixtures or Senior League fixtures prior to Inter County Championship games shall be as follows - (1) All Ireland Finals – maximum 20 days, (2) All other games –maximum 7 days

(Béal Átha hAmhnais) (Lost)
22.
That the GAA abolish the closed season for County players to be replaced by the 
common sense decision of the Manager and the County Board.

(Na Mistéalaí, Caisléan an Bharraigh) (Withdrawn)
23.
That the Inter - Provincial Competition should be scrapped


(Garraí Mór) (Lost)
Scor

24.
That, in accordance with precedent, provision shall be made for the holding of a SCÓR CONGRESS with the associated County and Provincial convention in 2013, to review and update the " Rules" of SCÓR culminating in the production and distribution of a "Labhar Rialacha Notaí agus Eolas" which shall be valid for the years 2014, 2015 and 2016 (Bréachmhaigh) (Carried)
Bord na nOg

25.
That all 11 a side matches at U 14, U16 and U18 to be played on a full length pitch with sideline set a required distance from each goalpost. Currently pitch width 80 meter minimum to 90 meter maximum, propose 60 meter minimum to 70 meter maximum. Rationale: These games are generally played between weaker sides and full pitch is too wide


(Clár Chlainne Mhuiris – Bord na nOg Convention) (Matter for County Board and CCC)
26.
That semi-finals and finals to be played in Under 13 competitions


(Clár Chlainne Mhuiris – Bord na nOg Convention) (Matter for CCC)
27.
That the following County Bye Laws be adopted by convention subject to ratification by Coiste Bainisti, Pairc an Crocaigh (Refer to Bye-Laws)
This concluded the business of Convention

_________________

Paraic Mac Nicoláis

Cathaoirleach
Tuarascáil an Rúnaí – 2013.
It is a great honour for me to deliver this, my first report as Rúnaí Coiste Chontae Mhaigheo, in what was a roller coaster year for the GAA in this county.

In this report I hope to cover all the activities of the association throughout the year 2013. The year started in most unusual circumstances with the sudden resignation of the County Secretary so shortly after County Convention after just one year in office. Kevin O’ Toole’s departure so soon into the New Year was indeed a shock and I found myself being elected as rúnaí at an EGM in the spring. Many tributes were paid to Kevin at the time and all I can say is that he made a huge contribution to this county in a short space of time. Many thanks Kevin and I wish you well.

Overall we had a fantastic year following our football and hurling teams, and the year finished on a high when two of our three club county champions went on to capture Connacht titles. The highlight of the year was our minor footballers bringing home an All Ireland title for the first time in 28 years, while shortly before that our minor hurlers captured an All Ireland Minor C title and our senior footballers gave us such enjoyment all year in reaching a second All Ireland final in a row and came within a whisker of making September 22nd 2013 an unforgettable day for this county of Mayo. Finance also dominated our agenda all year long and the MacHale Park debt is a constant struggle to keep serviced in economic times like these, but we have managed to do that with the help of you the clubs and hopefully will continue to do so.

Senior Football – FBD league.

The FBD league got us back onto the playing fields in January shortly after the team holiday. We failed to top our group and so relinquished our title which we had won in 2012. 

Allianz Football League:

Next up for our senior footballers was the National League. On February 3rd we opened our campaign with a fine home win over Kerry 0-15 to 1-06. A week later we hosted Tyrone but after a great comeback we lost out by the minimum 1-12 to 1-11. In round three we had to travel to Croke Park to face the Dubs and again suffered a defeat this time by four points, the Dublin goals making the difference. On Saturday March the 9th we headed for Newry and fell to a third defeat in a row in losing by two points. We had Kildare at home in Round 5 and hoped that we could secure a victory that was so badly needed to keep us away from the relegation zone. However, we lost out by a single point 1-11 to 0-13. A week later we had another home game and were desperate for league points, but the opposition were Donegal the All Ireland champions. A fine performance yielded a four point win and a much needed two league points. So going into the final round Mayo had four points and had to make the long journey to Páirc Uí Chaoimh. Things were delicately poised at this stage in Division 1 and Mayo could have been relegated or survived depending on other results around the country. A large Mayo following made the long journey and the team responded with a huge performance and overcame the home side by a single point. All fans and officials tuned into radio coverage of other games as they concluded and to our amazement and delight Mayo had qualified for the league semi-final in fourth place with six points. A week later we headed for Croke Park for a semi-final to face Dublin for the second time in a few weeks. Again the Dublin goals were crucial and Mayo’s league ambitions were ended on a score line of 2-16 to 0-16. During the seven rounds of the National League Mayo had scored 2-87 and conceded 5-75 a three points plus margin, with Jason Doherty top scoring with a tally of twenty four points.

Mayo had got over the spring in reasonable fashion and had by shook off the All Ireland defeat of 2012.  The real test of just what shape Mayo were in would be known in the Championship. After The League semi-final defeat, the focus was now on Salthill and May 19th when Mayo would face the Tribesmen. This would be a huge test as Galway were just after winning and All Ireland U-21 title and all the momentum seemed to be with the ‘home’ team. Much had been written about Mayo’s ‘inability’ to score goals, as in the eight National League games, we had only managed 2 goals and one of them by a defender. Mayo really hit the ground running on May 19th and blitzed Galway in the opening few minutes, having scored 3 - 9 at half time, to Galway’s 0 – 6. We had scored more goals in the opening half than for the entire League. This was the finest display I have ever seen by a Mayo team and finished scoring our biggest win over the host since 1908, 4 – 16 to 0 – 11. Andy Moran made his return in this game and scored a goal in the second half, to cap a fine team performance.

Next up was Roscommon in Castlebar on June 16th.  After a slow start when Mayo did not score in the opening 10 minutes, but by half time we had 13 points on the scoreboard and Roscommon’s reply was 0 – 4. Eventually, while not scoring any goals, Mayo hit 21 points and won by 12.

A month later was Connacht Final day and that threw up a most unique paring when London qualified for the first ever Connacht final and Mayo had ‘home advantage’ in MacHale Park. Much of the pre-match talk was about London but Mayo never lost focus and won comprehensively on a score line of 5 – 11 to 0 – 10. Mayo had achieved a ‘three in a row’ string of Connacht titles, our first in more than 60 years.

Our biggest test for 2013 was when we faced reigning All Ireland champions in the quarter final over the August ‘Bank Holiday’. A sensational display by Mayo demolished the champions and for the second Championship match running, Cillian O’Connor ended up with a hat- trick of goals.  This was a marvellous display by Mayo and was on a par with the performance in the opening round of the Championship vs Galway. Mayo finished by scoring one point more than in Salthill, 4 – 17 to Donegal’s1 – 10. In the semi-final Mayo were sluggish in the opening half but a few points before half time left us just trailing by a point at the break. A much better second half gave us a victory by 6 points over a dogged Tyrone team, and so we were in our second All Ireland in a row.

The approach to the final was low key, and the team and management decided not to have and open night for supporters just to keep the build-up out of the spotlight.  Expectations were high  among the  Mayo public, but unfortunately after a titanic struggle with Dublin, Mayo came out of the final, the wrong side of a 2-12 to 1-14 score-line. This was a huge disappointment, as nothing had been spared in a bid to capture this title, but credit to the players and management for the massive effort and many thanks to them for some wonderful performances during the summer. They are again to continue next year and everybody is looking forward to the challenge.

Minor Football

What a great year: the perfect end result; the disappointment of the senior final defeat was more than compensated for, by our Minors. A good steady League run had prepared this team nicely for Championship, and in the opening round in Castlebar, Mayo got going with a comfortable win over Leitrim, 1- 15 to 1- 5. This result inevitably left us in a semi-final, and everyone knew that this semi-final game against Galway was going to be ‘make or break’: a defeat and we were gone, while a win kept the ‘show on the road’. The championship game against Leitrim, gave these young lads a taste of what summer Minor football was all about and was a big help when we faced Galway in Hyde Park. It took extra –time to solve this epic, and a five goal haul eventually gave us a six point cushion. A great start in the Connacht Final in Castlebar, Vs Roscommon was the basis for our eventual three point win. Again three goals were scored and we hung on despite a very nervous finish when the crossbar saved us from extra-time and inevitably   we were Connacht Champions. A polished quarter final in Tullamore  gave us a comfortable 2 – 13 to 0 – 8 win over Westmeath and this was followed by a slick  display in the semi-final when the Ulster champions Monaghan, were beaten by 3 – 19 to 1 – 12.

An outstanding display in the final eventually wore down a dogged Tyrone side and a twenty eight year gap was bridged with a super second half by every line throughout the field. No words can describe the feelings around Croke Park, when Stephen Coen lifted the Tom Markham Cup and the roar from the Mayo supporters was deafening. As the team went on their triumphal lap of honour, the atmosphere was unbelievable: Mayo had two teams in Croke Park on All Ireland Final Day, one of them had just delivered the goods, and for a precious moment in time, Croke Park belonged to the might of Mayo, and anyone with a seat there would not have exchanged it for love, life or money.  

Congratulations to Enda Gilvarry the manager, and all his backroom team; to the players and the full panel members. Thanks to all the parents and friends of the entire squad who had stayed patiently outside the pitches, be it in summer sunshine or in the dismal dark and cold, until training was finished to get the lads home, and often ready for school the next day, and in the early part of the year. They got their just award. The players are a credit to their families, clubs and to the county. 

Junior Football

A number of withdrawals from the competition left a straight Connacht final with Sligo as a curtain- raiser to the Senior Championship in Pearse Stadium. Mayo urged on a by a large support put a great performance where they lead for most of the game. However, they were caught at the end and there was no shame in losing this game by one point considering the fact that the Sligo team contained a number of senior players who played senior championship a few weeks later. We had a chance at ‘the death’ but a long range free from our goal keeper just tailed and the chance evaporated. Thanks to Michael Moyles and his management team for their efforts and hopefully they will continue in their role for the coming year. Thanks also to the players for making themselves available and hopefully the experience gained will stand them in good stead.

U- 21

Again we failed to get past the first round at this level. We were beaten narrowly by a Galway side in Tuam. Galway improved immensely after that and finished up winning the All Ireland U – 21 title, so who knows where Mayo could have finished up, were they to have survived the first round. Tony Duffy and his management must be thanked for preparing these players in very difficult circumstances, due to the ongoing demands and pressures exerted on this age group. Niall Heffernan is our U-21 manager and we wish him and his background team well for the year ahead.

Hurling

The hurling report by Luke Fitzmaurice deals in great detail with all the hurling activities for 2013. However, I would like to congratulate our minor hurlers who captured the All Ireland ‘C’ final in Ballinamore with a fine win over Monaghan. Congratulations to Brian Finn and his management team for their work throughout with the minors. Thanks also to Christy Phillips, the senior hurling manager and his selectors for their great work with our Senior and U – 21 hurlers. Christy has added a fellow limerick man, Leo O’Connor to his backroom team for 2014. Thanks also to Luke Fitzmaurice, John Hopkins and Brendan Geraghty who served as our hurling officers

Sub Committees:

C.C.C. and Bord na nÓg. Compliments must go to both of these sub committees. This was a testing year for our fixture makers- a year when both our seniors and Minors were contesting All Ireland finals. Under the chairmanship of Mike Connolly the CCC committee had all fixtures completely by the first Sunday in December. Our championship winners had enough time between county finals and first round Connacht Championships each of them had a two week run- in, which was ideal.

The ‘starred’ league games were a huge benefit this year in our fixture schedule. Were it not for this we would still have two rounds of our leagues to play after Convention here today. We would have struggled to have our programme completed before Christmas. There are also a few motions on the clár this afternoon where clubs are calling for more ‘starred’ games. Well done too, to our Bord Na nÓg officers, Seamus Tuohy as Chair, and Sean McÉil as rúnaí, in the way they completed their huge programme this year. Co-operation is the key in the smooth running of our fixtures.

As is the case most years, the CCC had many disciplinary issues to deal with during the year. There were a few serious cases involving mentors and supporters and clubs must get the message out there that this is very serious and clubs will suffer if they don’t take internal actions. 

After every round of fixtures a few players find themselves picking up card that lead to sanctions. Most players accept the proposed sanction but a few seek a hearing. 

I thank our hearing’s committee for their availability throughout the year and sometimes at very short notice. Most of the sanctions imposed by C.C.C. are upheld, but this year there were a few high profile cases where the decision of the C.C.C. was overturned and I certainly was not pleased with that. Unfortunately when situations like this arise, the C.C.C. have no further avenues left open to them. Managers and club officers need to make players aware that they are responsible for their action on the field and incidents may end up on more than the C.C.C.’s table if injuries are incurred. 

Following on from that, 2014 will see the introduction of the Black Card, and the compulsory wearing of the mouth guard for all our players. The wearing of the mouth guard will be the responsibility of the players themselves and it needs to be noted. Croke Park has spared on effort in communicating the Black Card Rule and only last week our club referees were given a talk by members of the National Referees on its introduction. This needs to be delivered by our referees down to club officers and mentors in charge of teams. My big fear is that when our games commence next year that there will be lots of confusion among our players, officials and supporters if everyone is not fully briefed. Another concern will be that a number of our underage leagues are 13 a side or even 11 a side and where this is the case usually it’s because panel sizes are very small. Clubs may even have only two or three subs. If some of their players pick up Black cards then games on full size pitches could become very one sided. The introduction of the Black card will also put additional pressure on our referees especially where there will be no other officials appointed, but hopefully with good preparation everything will run smoothly.

Other sub committees are continuing to produce fine results for this county because of their trojan work through the year.  Our Cultural Committee have kept the Scór competitions alive and well in this county evidence of this was clear when Aghamore brought home a Scór Na nÓg All Ireland title earlier this year and it was wonderful to see this group perform in Croke Park on a championship Sunday later on. Gerry Bourke as chairman has done tremendous work and the fact that All Ireland Scór Finals for 2014 are back here in the T.F. in Castlebar on March 1st for Scór Na Nóg finals and the senior taking place on April 26th is due in no small way to Gerry Bourke.

Michael Dan O’Malley along with his committee members in development has put huge emphasis on the clubs development plan. Also the fact that Clubs Grants for development will now only be considered if clubs have completed their Club plan will encourage clubs to complete their plans over the winter months.

Padraig Carolan took up the post this year of Coaching and Games Development and along  with Billy McNicholas, Eugene Lavin and all the rest of our coaches have done massive work in that department all year. Cúl Camp numbers were up again this year. 

Club Championship:

I would like to congratulate all our winners in all competitions for 2013 and this year was very successful for the Erris clubs, both at adult and underage level.

The Junior Championship saw an all North Mayo final. Ardnaree qualified by defeating Lahardane in the semi-final while Cill Chomain needed a second attempt to overcome Louisburgh in their semi-final. A powerful display by Cíll Chomáin in the final saw them comfortably overcome Ardnaree and so return to Intermediate status next year after only year in the junior ranks. They could not reach the same heights in the opening round of the Connacht Club and came up short against Headford. Nevertheless they still had a great year.

Kiltane after coming down from Senior last year breezed through the Intermediate Championship. They overcame a gallant Kilmaine team in the final and really pushed on when playing in the Connacht championship. They had a little scare in the semi-final but made no mistake in the Connacht Final against Boyle and ran out easy winners. Congratulations to Kiltane on their success and they have now completed a three in a row of Connacht Intermediate Club titles for Mayo Clubs. 

Castlebar Mitchells  eventually captured the Moclair  cup after a twenty year gap with victory over their neighbours Breaffy in the county final .Having  got that monkey off their back they had a marvellous victories in the Connacht championship. A great performance in Tuam   saw them overcome a fancied Corofin side and an even better display by the Mitchell’s gave them a sweet victory in the final in Roscommon when they dethroned the All Ireland club champions St Bridgits after extra time . Congratulations to the Castlebar and we wish themselves and Kiltane well in the All Ireland club semi-finals.

Moy Davitts captured the U-21 ‘A’ championship with a surprise but fully merited victory over Castlebar. Louisburgh were victorious in the U-21 ‘B’ with a win over Breaffy in that final, while Belmullett overcame Burrishoole in the ‘C’ final.

Finance is, as I have stated before always high on this county’s agenda. J.P. Lambe and his finance committee have again raised sufficient funds to serve all debts and still show a profit at the year’s end

Thanks to all our sponsors: Elverys remain our main sponsors and other generous contributors include: O’Neill’s, Lucozade, Smyth’s, Trenlaur Catering, Egan’s jewellers and Breaffy House Hotel. Thanks also to our sponsors who year in year out, pay for signage around MacHale Park and to Tommy Goonan who ensures they do.

Our Cairde Mhaigh Eo members are of immense importance to us. They are valued and appreciated and I hope that we will be able to give them great value for money. At All Ireland final time most of our existing Cairde members renewed for 2014. We now have 1300 members and it continues to rise. We hope to cap membership at 1500.

This year saw the hiring of two full time staff in Mac Hale Park. While this has added a financial outlay to Coiste Condae Mhaigh Eo the expenditure has been well worth it. Both Michael Cummins and Neil Douglas his clerical support, have been a huge asset to this Board. Both lads have been very courteous and helpful to me and I can’t thank them enough for their unbelievable dedication, in particular around All Ireland time. I don’t think people realise the long hours they put in:  late week day evenings, with lots of Saturday and Sunday work. Thanks also to the many volunteers who helped us on the day of the Cairde Mhaigh Eo update. We renewed our Cairde memberships and distributed their All Ireland tickets. The volunteers put in a huge shift that day and despite the pressure, did an excellent job. Thanks also to my own family for their support in what was a very demanding year.

Those of us who are committed to our county, its culture and games will know that the GAA at county level is more than an organisation; it is in fact a family.  A family within which savour success and share sorrows. And for some within our ranks 2013 has dealt them a cruel blow as they will face their first Christmas without a loved one. There will be a vacant seat at the Christmas dinner table, a New Year that will not be celebrated. Throughout Mayo, there are homes of former intercounty players, as well as past and present club members where survivors try to come to terms with loss and bereavement. Sadly too some of those deaths were sudden and premature making them all the more tragic. We must spare a thought and extend our condolences to those families and pray that the souls of the departed will rest in peace.

Much has been written about player burnout, but County Board officers can suffer from exhaustion too. The workload is formidable on what are essentially civic minded volunteers. They go about their regular work and family commitment and yet find time to give freely in a generous spirit to serve the needs of their county and the demand of Coiste Condae Mhaigh Eo. Countless hours are spent travelling and attending meetings in MacHale Park and around the county. Thanks to Mike Connolly, Seamus Tuohy and Michael Diskin for their work in organising hotel rooms and the banquet at All Ireland time. Thanks to Mike Connolly and Aiden McLoughlin who acted as liaison officers to the Senior and U-21 teams. Thanks to Paddy McNicholas and the rest of my fellow officers along with Coiste Bainisti for their support to me in my first year.

Thanks to the media for their continued coverage of our activities throughout the year. It’s a win-win situation: if Mayo teams are doing well it fills newspapers pages and sells radio airtime and at the same times our games gets exposure.

The GAA at county level is like a well-oiled machine, and each cog has a vital role to play in order to ensure that the operation runs successfully and smoothly. Fortunately this is happening thanks to the individual and combined efforts of those involved, including clubs, players, referees, supporters, managers, coaches, club delegates who make up Mayo County Board, and the subcommittee members. I must also mention and thank ground staff who have pitches around this county in great condition including Phil Heneghan who keeps MacHale Park always in super shape despite all the games played there. I’d like to thank John Prenty and the Connacht council for their help particularly for the use of their facilities at Bekan. Thanks also to the staff at Croke Park for their help and guidance throughout the year.

This year sees the end of Pakie McGinty’s term as president of the Board. He had two wonderful years and I am sure that the highlights of his term was to see his fellow Achill clubman Eddied Doran help Mayo Minors win the All Ireland Minor Final on Sept 22nd. I thank Pakie for his services and wish his successor well.

Finally I want to wish you all health and happiness for the year ahead, on and off the pitch. Sonas an t-Seisiúir oraibh agus go mbeirimid go léir beo ar an am seo arís le cúnamh Dé
.

Uinsiónn Ó Nearaigh (Rúnaí)

Competitions Control Committee Report 2013
2013 was a great year for football and hurling with the county minor hurling and football team winning a long awaited all Ireland finals, it was also special as the captain Steven Coen of the minor football team comes from my own club. Our senior team reached the All-Ireland final again this year and narrowly defeated by Dublin, we have had a great year of entertainment with our county footballers and hurling teams, our club teams are also up there with the best of them, as Kiltane are intermediate Connaught champion and Castlebar Mitchels are in a senior Connaught final with a great win over Corofin.

Our club fixtures plan worked out well this year when you consider having both minor and senior county teams in the All Ireland final. The introduction of the stared games helped to some degree as it gave us the opportunity to playing league div 1a 1b and 1c games in July august and September, we will be playing our last league game Sunday the 1st of December, it is important that we keep the club leagues moving right thru the year, 5% of players must not hold up the other 95%. The option of star games are crucial when your county senior team reaches the county final. Our club championship went to schedule and after the All Ireland we had all our finals over two weeks before their first round of the Connaught club. We have had situations in other counties where they played their county final on Saturday and first round of their provincial the next day, Our club success does not happen without the cooperation of our clubs and county board and great credit must go to all concerned. 

The county senior championship was won by Castlebar Mitchels by beating their neighbours Breaffy, Kiltane won the intermediate championship by beating Kilmaine and Cill Chomain beat Ardnaree in the junior  final, Tooreen won the senior hurling final after 11 years, congratulations to all championship winners. The motion that was passed at our last convention concerning our junior championship for 2014 where the top sixteen teams of 2013 junior championship will make up the sixteen team group for 2014 and the remainder will be in the junior B. This will improve our junior championship fixtures and improve our lower league fixtures, a step in the right direction.

The Michael Walsh leagues was disappointing again this year where the support for this league for some reason is diminishing, it is a league where it gives clubs great opportunity to prepare for championship and it eliminates clubs having to organize challenge games for the preparation of club championship. We need to make a good decision on this league for 2014 and we ALL must make the decision and whatever decision we make we must buy into it. 

Our hurling fixtures needs to be closely looked at for 2014 as some issues occurred this year that shouldn’t have happened, mainly to do with the respect from one club to another, some of the problems that occurred this year can’t happen in 2014.

Discipline is still a major worry for us all as we have seen some bad situation occurring this year, players with bad facial injuries referees being threatened, we can’t allow this in our games, we all need to make this a number one on our agenda for 2014, as it won’t be long before someone will find themselves behind bars for a moment of madness. Every time we go to Croke Park we see signs “give respect get respect” club officers must make this a priority for 2014 there is only one place you beat your opponent and that is on the scoreboard, we as a committee will not tolerate this kind of behaviour in 2014.

 The referees still have a thankless job refereeing our games in a lot of occasions don’t get the respect that they deserve, any referee that goes out to referee a game, goes out to do the best job that they can, abusing them won’t help, again we need to support our referees thru our club officer, the correct message must go down to your managers and supporters that we must respect our referees at all times, we have made a lot of progress by recruiting new referees, this situation will not be made easy if we don’t respect our referees even when they have bad day. Great work is being done by our referees coordinator Willie Feeley, recruiting new referees, regular meetings with them, updating them on changes to rules and assessing them, this is work that no one sees but it is a very important, at this stage I want to thank Willie and his team for their hard work all thru the year.  I would also like to thank our CCC committee for their time and commitment all thru the year dealing with adult fixtures; we would have 700 to 800 games in our adult calendar year and great planning and knowledge of fixtures is needed, each one of our members bring their own piece to the planning of the fixtures, again I want to thank them. Vincent Neary, Aiden McLoughlin, Seamus Tuohy, Cathy Carney, Kieran Byrne, Mick Herr, Peter Walsh, john Hopkins, Willie Feeley. 

A year never goes by that some terrible tragedy doesn’t befalls some member of our organization, and it was with great sadness on Tuesday night 12th November that the news of Alan Feeley son of Willie and Kathleen Feeley had sadly passed away, a young man in his prime, his whole life in front of him, loved the GAA, loved his club Claremorris, played with his club Claremorris the previous Sunday, We all ask the question why? We will never know. The one thing that we do know is that the GAA is a huge family and the Feeley family have being a big part of that family all their lives, Hopefully your continues involvement with the GAA will help you along this sad time, We are all praying for you and thinking of you. To all other families who have suffered bereavement in 2013 I do hope you find some sort of comfort being involved in the GAA.

To all the clubs I want to thank you for your help and support thru the year, hope you have a good Christmas, wish you lots of success for 2014.

Michael Connolly – Chairman, Competitions Control Committee

Mayo GAA Football Finals 2013
2013 Football Competitions

Winners

Runners-up

Treanlaur Catering Senior Championship

Castlebar Mitchels

Breaffy
Egan Jeweller’s Intermediate Championship

Kiltane



Kilmaine
Breaffy House Hotel Junior A Championship

Cill Chomain


Ardnaree

Breaffy House Hotel Junior B Championship

Bohola Moy Davitts

Burrishoole
Breaffy House Hotel Division 1A League

Castlebar Mitchels
Breaffy House Hotel Division 1B League

Kiltane


Breaffy House Hotel Division 1C League

Beal an Mhuirthead
Breaffy House Hotel Division 1D League

Killala
Breaffy House Hotel Division 1E League

Hollymount Carramore
Breaffy House Hotel Division 1F League

Aghamore
Michael Walsh Senior League



Castlebar Mitchels

Charelstown
Michael Walsh Intermediate League


Kilmaine


Islandeady
County Cup 2012




Kiltane



Breaffy
Under 21 A Championship



Bohola Moy Davitts
Castlebar Mitchels
Under 21 B Championship



Louisburgh


Breaffy
Under 21 C Championship



Burrishoole

Beal an Mhuirthead
PR Committee Report 2013
As the dust settles on what was one of the most exciting GAA seasons in recent memory, 2013 will also be remembered as the year where more fans moved the discussion forum. With more fans working abroad, social media has allowed them to show their support wherever they are.

GAA fans are a vocal bunch so it provides them with the perfect platform to highlight their views, speculate on who will start and offer their analysis. Also, it gives counties the opportunity to reach out to their fans, something that a lot of sports teams and clubs have been doing recently as so many of them are online.

This number is growing year after year. For the All-Ireland football final between Dublin and Mayo, there were more than 70,000 mentions of it on Twitter, showing how it’s gradually becoming a major part of how we watch Gaelic games. While it’s not a large figure by any means, it does show that GAA fans are embracing the medium.

While we may have suffered heartbreak during the All-Ireland Final, Mayo can take comfort in the fact that we have one of the best Facebook and Twitter pages in the country, boasting an impressive engagement rate across both platforms.

For Facebook, we have 1,801Ptat which puts it head and shoulders above any other county. It topped this during All-Ireland final week, when this figure reached 17,746, showing just how excited Mayo fans were during the build up to the game, and how happy they were when the minor team became All-Ireland champions.

At the moment Mayo G.A.A. have over 20,960 followers on our official Facebook Page and we have over 16,200 followers on our official Twitter page so with the figures combined makes us the most followed county in the country. We can be found on Facebook: www.facebook.com/OfficialMayoGAA and you can follow us on Twitter at: @MayoGAA

I would like to thank all the people who helped throughout the year far too many to mention here. To all the local and national media who are always a pleasure to work with. To all the clubs in Mayo who are always willing to help and cooperate. In particular I would like to thank the hard working PR Committee of: Alan Prendergast, Tom Reynolds, Eoin Gallagher, Darren Heneghan, Nigel Quinn and Paul Cunnane without whom a lot of this would not be possible.

Aiden McLoughlin - PRO Mayo G.A.A. 
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Bord na nOg Report 2013
Back in January I did not think I would be writing the annual report at the end of the year. It came about when Vincent Neary was elected County Secretary and I was asked to help out.
When I wrote my first report in 1995, there was only one under age amalgamation, St Gerard’s,Hollymount/Carramore, to day over half the clubs in my division, Nr Mayo are fully amalgamated at underage, Garrymore and Kilmaine are amalgamated in Sth. Mayo and Burrishoole and Kilmeena amalgamated for Minor football this year. Rural de population has brought this about, but they seem to be working very well. 

Pens, paper, envelopes, and stamps were the means of communication back in 1995. The only IT was a fax machine. The development of the internet and the Email, and Servasport, have made communications much better and far more efficient, and there can’t be the excuse that the Post man did not call!

It was a great year to be involved in Mayo football, our minor and senior teams were in Croke Park in their respective All Ireland finals. And after a lapse of 28 years our Minors brought back the Tommie Markham cup, well done to all. It was another huge disappointment for our senior team. They gave us many enjoyable outings during the year and hopefully our day will come. 

Since 2005 we have reached four All Ireland Minor Finals and two All-Ireland Semi Finals. This year our two U16 teams contested the Tedd Web finals, winning both the cup and the shield. Our coaches must be doing something right, and I think they deserve our thanks and appreciation. I think coaching in clubs has improved as more coaches are availing of the many courses on offer. Very few counties in Ireland have had the success that Mayo has had at Minor level so it was no surprise that we were winners this year. We can only hope that it will lead to more success at U21 and Senior.

My main worry is the huge cost of preparing our Inter county teams, especially our senior football team. It’s possible that we have to spend huge sums in order to compete with the top counties. However some of these counties have substantial sponsors and as a consequence are able to spend vast sums in preparing their Inter County teams. Mayo is not generating that kind of revenue and as a result other areas of our association are under pressure for funding and in some cases are underfunded.

Our Association is facing major difficulties in our Secondary schools. Teachers are disillusioned with the cuts in education, there is less time available in schools to play games and the importance of sport is not high on the popular agenda. The importance of developing healthy minds and bodies of our young people through the participation in sport is far less important than achieving high points. And people wonder why so many young people suffer from depression and that the incident of suicide is so high among our teenagers. We should be investing more money in promoting our games in our schools. I sometimes think that in ten years’ time when there is a crisis in our schools in relation to our games we will be forced to try and rectify the situation. Would it not be more advisable to act now and as they say a stitch in time.

Cumann Na mBunscoil goes from strength to strength, thanks to all the teachers that promote the association in our National Schools. 

We have two problems at some of our underage games, undue pressure on the young players and in some games abuse of referees. As an Association we have to take steps to eradicate this cancer from our games. If our bye laws need to be amended to deal more firmly with offending clubs then that should be done. The referees committee is doing everything it can to recruit, train and to promote better standards in referring. Incidence of abuse make it more difficult to get people to commit to referring.

U12.

These leagues were very successful, and they provided plenty of football for our young players up and down the County. I was disappointed that the go games formula for playing these leagues was discontinued. I hope that the leagues do not become too competitive and to avoid this we will continue to have no finals in any of the leagues in this age group. It was good to see all the clubs in division one play two teams in each round there by giving football to more players. Congratulations to Knockmore, Balla, Eastern Gaels The Neale, Erris St.Pats and Kilmeena.

The Under 8, 10 leagues and blitzes are well established, and the reports from the divisions are that they went well and again provided plenty of football for these young players. One problem is that clubs are not giving accurate numbers of players to the divisional organisers and this presents problems on the day of the matches. It’s important that these blitzes continue and that they are a means of improving the skills of the players.

U14

There were a few surprises in this age group, and unfortunately a few one sided league finals. Westport represented the County at the National Feile and they also won Division one of the league. Louisburg, Charlestown, and Ballintubber were the other league winners. Knockmore won the U14A for the first time since 1989, and the other championship winners were Belmullett, Ballintubber, Carras, Cill Chomain, in all eight different clubs won titles. Every club gets a minimum of eleven games at this age group, and by and large it runs smoothly.

U16

Our under sixteen teams like the minors have played seven rounds of the league before the break for the state exams. Eight different clubs won a league or a championship title. One of the best games of underage football this year was the Division two final where Carras beat Westport after extra time. The other league winners were, Castlebar, Ballinrobe, and Cill Chomain. In the championship Claremorris, Crossmolina, Cill Chomain and Davitts were the winners. A number of these players would have played in the Ted Webb cup winning teams. It seems we have a number of good players at this age level and I am sure we will see many of them representing Mayo at Minor, U21, and senior level in the years ahead.

U18 

Our minor leagues begin in Mid-March and we had seven rounds of the leagues played before the break for the exams. I wish to thank the clubs for their cooperation. We hope to have the League semi-finals played next year before the break. We would be able to play the league finals before the start of the championship, otherwise there is too long of a delay waiting to play the finals as many players are tied up playing County football during the summer. We try to fill that gap with a Summer League, and this league is very beneficial to the participating clubs. Not all clubs enter and there are too many walk overs. And yet there are many minor footballers that are getting very little football during July and August. Clubs have a choice to enter this league and all the committee insists is that if a club enters this league it fulfils all its fixtures. The committee will have to more vigilant and impose fines on clubs that don’t play all there games.

It’s the only underage championship that’s played on a Divisional basis. There is for and against this but I believe that there is edge to Divisional championships that is unique, and it also earns some revenue for the divisional board.

In the leagues, the winners were Ballintubber, Breaffy, Ardnaree, and Hollymount/Carramore, Achill. Breaffy added to their title by winning the minor ‘A’ championship final.

Naomh Padraic had a great win over Hollymount/Carramore in the minor B final.

In the summer league there were wins for Kiltimagh, Moy Davitts, The Neale, and Shrule Glencorrib.  

U13, 15

These Leagues were very successful due in no small part to the excellent weather we had in September and October. Very few games were unplayed and the U13 league should be a good help in grading teams for next year’s U14 competitions. We had 11 A side teams in any of these leagues. The U11 leagues were more successful than last year. I’m not sure of their value for U16, and U18 competitions, and if they are played they may be more successful on a divisional basis. If clubs can’t field at least 13 a side at these age groups I think they should consider amalgamating, and the individual clubs could play an 11 a side competition within the division. Westport Parke KC, Burrishoole, and Kilmeena were the U13 league winners, and the U15 winners were Westport, Belmullet, and Cill Chomain. The Division 1 and 3 finals were played in the Connacht Centre in Ballyhaunis, and I wish to express our thanks to the Council for the use of their excellent facilities. By playing a number of games under lights in Ballyhaunis helped greatly to conclude our fixtures in reasonable time. Thanks to the clubs for your cooperation, especially Cill Chomain who twice made the journey to Ballyhaunis to win the division 3 title.

My thanks to all the clubs for your support during the year. A special thank you to Philip Heneghan, James Rock, and the office staff in Mac Hale Park, it’s a pleasure to come to Castlebar and always be greeted with a smile. Thanks also to the local press and radio for the excellent coverage they give our games. Bord na nOg and the county ccc work very well together, and I want to acknowledge the excellent work done by Vincent Neary and Mike Connolly.  I also want to pay a very special tribute to my Chairman Seamus Tuohy. He works tirelessly on behalf of all the clubs in the county and his honesty and integrity are above reproach, I was delighted to be of some assistance to him during the year. The model we have for underage football is now firmly established, but we have we have to work hard at it and together make our association stronger. There is no room for complacency, and above all make our young players the centre of everything we do.  Our main aim must always be participation and enjoyment of our games for everyone. Remember we are all part of the system that is helping our young players to grow and develop into adulthood.

I look forward to working with the clubs next year. 

Sean MacÉil – Runaí, Bord na nOg

Bord na nOg Finals 2013
2013 Football Competitions
Winners

Runners-up

Minor A Championship


Breaffy



Claremorris
Minor B Championship


Naomh Padraig

Hollymount Carramore
Minor League Division 1


Ballintubber


Claremorris
Minor League Division 2


Breaffy



Davitts
Minor League Division 3


Ardnaree


Swinford
Minor League Division 4


Hollymount Carramore 
The Neale
Minor League Division 5


Achill



Mayo Gaels
Minor Summer League Division 1

Kiltimagh

Béal an Mhuirthead
Minor Summer League Division 2

Moy Davitts

Knockmore
Minor Summer League Division 3

The Neale

Parke KC
Minor Summer League Division 4

Shrule Glencorrib
Islandeady

Under 16 Championship 1


Claremorris

Breaffy
Under 16 Championship 2


Crossmolina

Knockmore
Under 16 Championship 3


Cill Chomain

Balla
Under 16 Championship 4


Moy Davitts

Achill
Under 16 League Division 1


Castlebar Mitchels
Claremorris
Under 16 League Division 2


Carras


Westport
Under 16 League Division 3


Islandeady

Ballinrobe
Under 16 League Division 4


Cill Chomain

Davitts
Under 15 League Division 1


Westport

Castlebar Mitchels
Under 15 League Division 2


Beal an Mhuirthead
Ardnaree
Under 15 League Division 3


Cill Chomain

Hollymount Carramore
Under 14 Championship 1


Knockmore

Parke KC
Under 14 Championship 2


Beal an Mhuirthead
Breaffy
Under 14 Championship 3


Ballintubber

Aghamore
Under 14 Championship 4


Carras


Moy Davitts
Under 14 Championship 5


Cill Chomain

Tuair Mhic Eadaigh
Under 14 League Division 1


Westport

Knockmore
Under 14 League Division 2


Louisburgh

Ballyhaunis
Under 14 League Division 3


Charlestown

Davitts
Under 14 League Division 4


Ballintubber

Erris St Pats
Under 14 League Division 5


Mayo Gaels

Eastern Gaels

Féile Peil na nÓg (U14)


Westport

Balla

Coaching Report 2013
As we approach the end of another sporting year we can reflect with pride on another busy and successful year from a coaching perspective.
The All Ireland minor Football and Hurling successes take pride of place with virtually all of the players involved having come through the academy process not to mention the hard work being done by schools and clubs in the county.

The successes of our Ted Web teams is also notable and bodes well for the future allied to the provincial victories recorded by St Gerald’s College and Davitt College.

National Schools 

The National Schools coaching programme includes a 10 week block in April / May

/ June and a 6 week block in September / October. 130 schools are included for

Football with 35 in Hurling.

Cumann na mBunscoil continue to do great work with our Primary school children.

This includes annual competions in late spring / early summer with in excess of 150 schools participating divided into six divisions for football, four for hurling and a camogie competition. A sports quiz was also organised with over 100 schools involved. 

Hurling and football exhibition games were also organised for half time in some inter-county league and championship matches. Teams from London and Korea were also involved. Mini sevens events for schools were also scheduled.

The first hurley scheme has introduced 500 juvenile hurls to Mayo schools while hurling 

Go-games, indoor and astropark blitzes are provided for 3rd and 4th class pupils over the winter months.

Secondary Schools

The Mayo Post Primary Schools GAA committee is now in its second year of existence.

It has brought about a number of positive developments in the provision of Gaelic games in our second level schools.

It provides a voice and forum for teachers involved in coaching GAA to air concerns around any issues arising in schools.

It also commissioned a survey on the status of Gaelic games within Mayo Secondary schools which will be used to improve some negative outcomes.

In the academic year 2013/14 competitions were extended to 4 levels A, B, C and D in the four grades of 1st year, juvenile, junior and senior.

Six Mayo secondary schools currently participate in hurling competitions.

The availability of the Connacht Centre of Excellence for Mayo and Connacht competitions was of great benefit in scheduling matches.

Coach Education

11 foundation courses were conducted in 2013 with 245 participants in football and 31 in hurling. The award 1 courses attracted 82 participants.

A teacher training programme was held in McHale Park with 29 people taking part.

Divisional workshops were conducted in each division on go-games, coaching of fundamentals and skills testing.

Meetings were also held with club coaches to highlight the importance of their roles.

Under 12 skills test / Play and stay

The play and stay days were held in Croke Park on October 5th and 6th. This included a blitz for all teams and a tour of Croke Park.

The following clubs took part Balla, Ballinrobe, Burrishoole, Ardmoy, Ardnaree, 

Ballaghadereen, Eastern Gaels, Kilmovee, Lahardane, Mayo Gaels, The Neale,

Louisburgh and Kilmeena.

Following on from that the above clubs were part of a pilot skills testing programme.

This programme will be extended to all clubs in 2014.

Cul Camps

39 Cul Camps were held in 2013, with 3,530 young people involved. This was an increase of 688 on 2012. 5 new clubs came on board and 85 coaches were involved over a 5 week period. This effectively means that 1 in every 4 children between the ages of 5 and 12 attended a Cul Camp in 2013.

2 hurling camps attracted 112 young people.

Football Academies

Under 14

4 divisional squads of 25 selected.

These 4 participated in the Sean Purcell Blitz and performed well.

Outside of the divisional trials there were 12 sessions held comprising of skills testing, team play, diet and nutrition, tackling and decision making.

Under 15

2 squads involved (East/West and North/South)

16 sessions conducted with 2 blitzes

Both teams performed well with East/West dominating the Connacht Blitz.

Both squads are now on a winter programme of skill work and flexibility with fundamental movement.

Under 16

2 squads involved (East/West and North/South)

East/West won the Ted Webb Cup and North/South won the Plate.

At the national blitz day East/West and North/South were only narrowly defeated by Dublin having won all other games (note Dublin had only one team in the competition).

This panel are now on a winter strength and conditioning programme.

Under 17

This group were on a strength and conditioning programme and a skills programme during the year. In recent months they recorded easy wins over Leitrim, Sligo and 

Roscommon in the Connacht league having defeated Galway early in the season.

They are now participating in the county cup competition.

Under 18

All Ireland champions 2013

Under 20

In its first year this group were screened and put on individual programmes.

They were also skills tested, had diet and nutrition and cookery sessions.

They also benefited from field coaching sessions and played a friendly against Mayo minors at the end of the programme.

This group have now linked closely with the Mayo under 21 panel.

Hurling

Over 1,200 young people are now taking part in underage hurling club/school activities in Mayo. This proves that hurling continues to grow in popularity in the county.

Academies update - 

Under 13 

Divisional wall ball and skills workshops over winter months

48 players involved

Under 14

Initially divisional trials with 59 players involved

40 players participated in Connacht Intercounty Feile.

24 players attended All Ireland in Newry

Reached C final

Panel had 8 sessions and 6 blitz days in total

Under 15

24 players involved

3 sessions and blitz day involved

Participated in the Galway City tournament

Under 16

54 players attended divisional trials

8 players took part in Rest of Connacht interprovincial programme

25 players involved in the Niall McInerney tournament

Panel had 8 coaching sessions and 5 blitzes

Under 17

Winter programme in place

24 players involved

Focus on strength and conditioning 

Erris Project

Introduced in 2013 this project included a 10 week schedule of coaching in the 19 national schools in the Erris region. It also involved specialised coaching for under 14 players from the 4 clubs in the area for the Easter holidays in a camp setting.

Goal to Work

A Goal to Work programme is up and running again in the Erris region with 4 GAA coaches working for 10 weeks with schools in the area.

Recreational / Respect

A recreational match was organised against a visiting American group in McHale Park.

Respect half time games in hurling and football were held at half time in national league and championship matches.

Proposed developments 2014

1 – Develop the Mayo GAA Coaching website with support from Mayo Post Primary committee

2 – Develop club / school link with secondary schools

3 – Progress Erris initiative.

4 – Focus on areas within clubs that need more support around coaching.

Finally I would like to thank all our coaches, clubs and schools for their hard work and support in 2013.

Padraic Carolan - Oifigeach Oiliunach
Mayo GAA Hurling Report 2013
2013 proved a very successful year for Mayo hurling. Pride of place goes to our All Ireland Minor “C” champions. I congratulate this wonderful panel of young Mayo hurlers who despite many difficulties achieved National success. They are a credit to their families and their clubs and all wore the Green and Red of Mayo with distinction. Praise must go Brian Finn and Johnny Regan .Their dedication to Mayo hurling has to be admired. Thanks for preparing your charges so diligently. David Kenny (Tooreen) achieved a unique distinction in GAA history when he won an All Ireland football and hurling medal in the same year. Only the great Cork dual player, Teddy Mc Carthy, achieved a similar distinction in Gaelic games.

I congratulate Keith Higgins (Ballyhaunis) our star hurler on achieving his second All Star football award. We say well done also to Derek Mc Donnell (Belmullet) on being honoured as a Christy Ring All Star for 2013. The “Give Respect Get Respect” initiative by Adrian Hession and his team before all senior football and hurling games in Mac Hale Park proved an amazing success and was replicated across the country.

Intercounty

Christy Phillips took over the management of the county senior Hurling team in 2013 with Ciaran Hynes and Austin Kenny as mentors. I thank them for their efforts in promoting hurling, our national game, in Mayo.  Mayo retained its status in the Allianz National League and will compete in the Christy Ring Championship in 2014. Our first League match was against Roscommon and resulted in a draw Mayo 0-18  Roscommon 1-15, thus gaining our first points in the table. On a bitterly cold March day in Trim, Mayo lost to Meath on a score line of 1-19 to 1-11.Armagh came to Castlebar for Rd.3. Mayo found their best form of the league and were victorious on a scoreline of 4-16 to 3-12. Back in Castlebar on 24th March, Mayo had a tremendous battle with our exiles, London. London, with many high profile hurling county players were victorious scoring 3-13 to Mayo’s 1-11. Mayo finished their league campaign with a trip to Newry to play Down. Only in the last few minutes did Down (who went on to win the Christy Ring Cup ) gain the upper hand and win on a scoreline of1-22 to 1-14.

Championship

Christy and his team who had tried many new young players during the league now set their sights on the championship. The first round pitted Mayo against a very strong and skilful Kildare team away in Newbridge. Kildare taught us a lesson in hurling in the first half but Mayo raised their game and the match ended with Kildare scoring 1-23 to Mayo 0-15. Mayo failed in Aughrim in the second round to Wicklow and exited the competition. We missed our dual players for the championship and no doubt we would have advanced much further in the competition if Mayo had their full panel.

On the 15th August Mayo faced Roscommon in Castlebar in the Connacht U21 final. After a thrilling match Roscommon were victorious by two points. Mayo again met Roscommon in the Intermediate Connacht final despite being level at half timeMayo1-5 to Ros.0-8 Roscommon gained the upper hand and ran out victors. I say again thanks to the mentors who gave of their time and a big thank you to all our players who gave us such enjoyment in 2013.

In 2013 the Freeman family (Tooreen) presented a beautiful cup in honour of their late son Adrian to the Mayo Hurling committee. This was presented to the Feile winners Westport. Adrian excelled in many Feile competitions in many parts of the country as a young hurler.

The first Táin league for Connacht clubs took place in 2013 and Castlebar won the ”B” league and Tooreen narrowly lost the “A” final to a strong Galway Team. I would encourage all Mayo teams to enter in 2014. I am delighted to see the Post Primary schools hurling such a success. I hope all Mayo secondary schools will take part in the coming year.

Clubs 

Tooreen, after a long absence are back at the top of Mayo hurling. They defeated Ballyhaunis in a keenly contested final. They also won the Junior League and Championship. Their seniors went so close to winning a Connacht Intermediate final.

I wish to thank my fellow officers and the Co. Board officials in helping me play my part in assisting the development of hurling in Mayo. Thanks also to Elverys our sponsors and to Jim Hogan Couriers for supporting our Senior Championship each year. Special recognition must be given also to our Referees. Thanks also to Mid West Radio for their generous coverage of our national games and we are grateful to the local press continuous coverage of hurling. As this is my last report to Convention, after many years of involvement with the hurling fraternity in Mayo may I say thanks to you such a dedicated group who do so much to promote hurling in our county.

Observations

1. Read the excellent Bord na nOg report and admire their tremendous work.

2. With the success of underage hurling in the county the Board must come to terms with dual players at Minor U21 and Senior.

3. As the 10 hurling clubs are well organised the Board must address urgently boundaries and bye laws.

 4. The Board must now review its role in the promotion and development of hurling.

Finally thanks to the friends I made on my long journey. I treasure the many memories I have from my years of involvement with Coiste Iomana Mhaigheo.

To all of you who love hurling I say;

THE CAUSE ENDURES-THE HOPE STILL LIVES-THE DREAM WILL NEVER DIE

Luke Fitzmaurice (Runaí)

Mayo GAA Hurling Finals 2013
Competition



Winner

Runner-Up



 
 
 
 

Senior Championship (Tyrell Cup)
Tooreen

Ballyhaunis

Senior League (Genfitt Cup)


Junior Championship (Earley Cup)
Tooreen 

Castlebar Mitchels
Junior League (Genfitt Shield)

Tooreen

Castlebar Mitchels
Under 21 A Championship


Under 21 B Championship


Minor A Championship


Tooreen

Castlebar Mitchels


Minor B Championship


Ballyvary

Ballyhaunis
Minor A League



Tooreen

Westport
Minor B League



Castlebar

Moytura
UNDER 16 A Championship


UNDER 16 B Championship

Westport 

Ballyvary
UNDER 16 A League (O’Shea Cup)
Tooreen

Caiseal Gaels
UNDER 16 B League (O’Shea Shield)
James Stephens

Belmullet Hurling
UNDER 14 A Championship

Westport

Tooreen
UNDER 14 B Championship

Caiseal Gaels

James Stephens
UNDER 14 Feile A


Westport

Caiseal Gaels
UNDER 14 Feile B


James Stephens

Castlebar Mitchels
UNDER 13 A League


Westport

Caiseal Gaels
UNDER 13 B League


Ballyhaunis

Moytura
Development Report 2013. 
 

All clubs were audited this year. 

Clubs are mainly in good shape except from a small number of clubs who had a few safety issues. 

Hopefully they will address those. A report was sent out to each club.  We had an officer training night in March for new officers, not a great turn out. We hope to have this next year in January. It may be of better use then as new officers would just be in place as of the AGM.

Strategic Plan for County

We, the Implementation Committee have met and gone through the plan. We are just over a year into it and all the milestones have been met except for one and one that is to have an open discussion on hurling in the county. We hope to have this in the New Year.

Club Plans
Clubs are slow to do a club plan. There is a pack available to help clubs do a club plan. There are twenty five club packs out at present with about ten clubs in the process of doing a plan. Remember all clubs have to have one done before the end of 2015. I think it is time clubs realise that they cannot get funding from Connacht Council or Croke Park without having a plan done, so I urge all clubs to complete one. There is help available to assist any club wishing to complete a plan. Contact myself (development officer).

Club of the Year

We only inspected clubs with a plan done this year. Moy Davitts won club of the year, they were the first club in Mayo to draw up a Club Plan. They have begun development, with a new pitch and new stand on the way. They have had success on the field of play also, making them deserving winners, I wish to Congratulate Moy Davitts Club on their title of Club of the Year 2013. 

I would like to thank the Facilitators Committee, Development committee and also the Implementation Committee for their help throughout the year.

Yours, 

Michael Dan O’Malley, Development Officer.

Tuairiscáil an Rúnaí - Coiste Scór Mhaigheo 2013
Scór na nÓg:

The season got underway with the Scór na nÓg competitions. The standard was quite high throughout the county and it culminated in a very entertaining County Final which was held in Breaffy GAA club house on Saturday, January 12th. 

The Connaught Scór na nÓg final was staged again this year in the Royal Theatre, Castlebar. Mayo succeeded in winning three Connaught titles – Ballad Group and Set Dancing, which were won by Aghamore, and Instrumental Music, which was won by Castlebar Mitchels. 

The All-Ireland Scór na nÓg was staged in Derry this year. Mayo were victorious in the Ballad Group competition, which saw Aghamore claim the All-Ireland title amid jubilant scenes. But we must also acknowledge the superb performances by the other two acts, who many felt, could have easily walked away also with national titles. Beidh lá eile ag an bPaorach, mar a deir an tseanfhocail! 

Scór na bPáistí: Scór na bPáistí still have the highest entry of all three competitions. Its success, however, may be having an impact in the participation in Scór na nÓg. I would like to compliment the teachers, parents and mentors for all the time they invest in preparing competitors. 

Scór Sinsir: Scór sinsir still seems to lag behind, despite the best efforts of a few. Two clubs were represented from the west, Breaffy and Castlebar, and one each from the south – Claremorris, the north - Moygownagh and the east – Aghamore. There were no entries in the Rince Fóirne nor Rince Seit. Nonetheless, an entertaining County Final was held in Breaffy GAA clubhouse on Friday, March 8th. 

The Connacht Final was held in Carrick-on-Shannon on Saturday, April 6th. Unfortunately, luck seem to evade us on that day, with Leitrim winning 5 titles, Roscommon winning 2 and 1 each for Galway and Sligo.

Adjudication: I want to take this opportunity to thank all those who make their services available to us as adjudicators. Everyone will agree that they do a superb job and while we all may have our own personal opinions, we are very fortunate to have such a panel of expertise that we can call upon.

Stewards: I want to thank all those who turn up to steward at the various Scór events. It is still great to see that so many people give freely of their services.

A special work of thanks to the Breaffy GAA club for hosting the three county finals this year, the various MCs, caterers and all those who contributed in any way to the success of Scór in the county over the past year.

I wish to pay a special tribute to our Cathaoirleach, Gerry Bourke, for his help, advice and friendship over the years. With Gerry at the helm, Scór in Mayo is indeed in very safe hands.

In conclusion, I wish to pay tribute on a personal level to everyone who has helped me in carrying out my duties over the past year.

Finally, as I have to stand down as rúnaí, due to work commitments, I wish my successor Neil Douglas and Coiste Scór Mhaigh Eo every success in the years ahead and from the sideline I shall endeavour to support Scór in any way that I possibly can. 

Séamus Ó Coirleán

SCÓR 2013


County Title Holders….

	
	Scór na bPaistí
	Scór na nÓg
	Scór Sínsir



	Rince Fóirne
	SN Cluain Cearbhán
	Cluain Cearbháin
	

	Amhránaíocht Aonair
	Scoil Raifteirí
Caitríona Ní Thiarnáin
	Na Mistealaí,
Caisleáin an Bharraigh

Louise Ní Ghabháin
	Maigh Gamhnach
Bearnairdín Nic Éil


	Ceol Uirlise
	 SN Bréacmhaigh, Béal an Átha
	Na Mistealaígh, Caisleáin an Bharraigh
	Clár Chlainne Mhuiris

	Aithriseoireacht
	SN Craggagh
Rachael Ní Mhurchú
	Coilte Mach
Emma Ní Bheaglaoch
	Clár Chlainne Mhuiris
Aingeal Ní Dhubhagáin

	Bailéad Ghrúpa
	SN Naomh Aingeal, Caisleán an Bharraigh
	Achadh Mór
	Bréacmhaigh

	Tráth na gCeisteanna
	
	Sruthair Gleann Coirib
	
Clár Chlainne Mhuiris


	Nuachleas
	SN Tuairín
	Achaill
	Maigh Gamhnach


	Rince Seit
	.SN An Teaghlach Naofa, Baile Uí Fhiachán
	Achadh Mór
	

	Sean Nós Dancing
	Scoil Raifteirí

Caitríona Ní Thiarnáin
	
	Achadh Mór
Eibhlín Ní hEidhin


SCÓR 2013


Where the titles went……

	Scór na bPaistí (Winners of County Final)

	
	Rince Fóirne
	Amhránaíocht

Aonair
	Ceol

Uirlise
	Aithriseoireacht
	Bailéad

Ghrúpa
	Rince

Sean Nós
	Nuachleas
	Rince Seit

	Scór na bPaistí 
	SN Cluain Cearbhán
	Scoil Raifteirí

Caitríona Ní Thiarnáin
	SN Bréachmhaigh, Béal an Átha
	SN Craggagh

Rachael Ní Mhurchú
	SN Naomh Aingeal, Caisleán an Bharraigh
	Scoil Raifteirí

Caitríona Ní Thiarnáin
	SN Tuairín
	SN An Teaghlach Naofa, Baile Uí Fhiachán


	Scór na nÓg 

	
	Rince Fóirne
	Amhránaíocht

Aonair
	Ceol

Uirlise
	Aithriseoireacht
	Bailéad

Ghrúpa
	Tráth na

gCeisteanna
	Nuachleas
	Rince Seit

	Scór na nÓg

All Ireland, Connaught, County
	Cluain Cearbháin
	Na Mistealaígh,

Caisleáin an Bharraigh

Louise Ní Ghabháin
	Na Mistealaígh, Caisleáin an Bharraigh

	Coilte Mach
Emma Ní Bheaglaoch
	Aghadh Mór


	Sruthair Gleann Coirib
	Acaill
	Achadh Mór

	
	Best Overall Club in Mayo – Achadh Mór

	
	Ros Comáin
Naomh Dominic
 
	Gaillimh
An Creagán – Maigh Locha
	Maigh Eo

Na Mistealaígh, Caisleáin an Bharraigh

	 Liatroim
Béal an Átha Móra/Seán ó hEislin
	Mhaigh Eo

Achadh Mór
 
	Sligeach
Naomh Fearnain
	 Ros Comáin
Na Piarsaigh
	 Mhaigh Eo

Achadh Mór



	
	Corcaigh
Bóthat Buí
	Cill Dara
Naomh Lorcán

Seosamh Ó Gormáin
	Muineacháin

Drium Shamhain
	 Muineachán
Cluain Eois

Colm Ó Cuirc
	Mhaigh Eo
Achadh Mór
	An Dún
An Gleann
	Tiobraid Árainn
Teampall Doire
	An Cabhán
Crois ar Loch


	Scór Sínsir 

	
	Rince Fóirne
	Amhránaíocht

Aonair
	Ceol

Uirlise
	Aithriseoireacht
	Bailéad

Ghrúpa
	Tráth na

gCeist
	Nuachleas
	Rince Seit
	Sean Nós Dancing

	Scór Sínsir

All Ireland, Connaught, County
	No Entries
	Maigh Gamhnach
Bearnairdín Nic Éil
	Clár Chlainne Mhuiris
	Clár Chlainne Mhuiris
Aingeal Ní Dhubhagáin

	Breachmaigh
	Clár Chlainne Mhuiris
	Maigh Gamhnach

	Achadh Mór
Eibhlín Ní hEidhin
	

	
	Liatroim

Naomh Mhuire

Kiltoghert


	Gaillimh
Mainistir Chnoc Mhuaidhe
Norrie Ní Chatháin
	Sligeach
Naomh Fearnáin


	Liatroim
Sean Ó hEislin

Breandain Ó Braonáin
	Ros Comáin

Naomh Dominic
	Ros Comáin
Clan na Gael


	Liatroim

Sean Ó hEislin
	Liatroim
Fíonach/Naomh Caillin
	Liatroim
Achadh ns Sileann

Leona Reynolds

	
	Tír Eoghan
Watty Graham’s


	Tiobraid Árann
An Caisleán Nua
	Baile Átha Cliath
Erin’s Hope
	Tiobraid Árann
JK Brackens
	Ros Comáin

Naomh Dominic
	Ros Comáin

Clan na Gael


	An Iar Mhí
An Móta
	Tiobaid Árann
JK Brackens
	


2014 Convention Votes

Ardagh


3
 
Achill



3

Ardnaree


3
 
Balla



3

Ballina Stephenites


3
 
Ballintubber


3

James Stephens


3
 
Breaffy


5

Ballycastle


3
 
Burrishoole


3

Ballycroy


3
 
Castlebar Mitchels

5

Belmullet


3
 
Castlebar Hurling

3

Belmullet Hurling


3
 
Islandeady


4

Bonniconlon


4
 
Kilmeena


4

Crossmolina


4
 
Louisburgh


5

Kilfian


3
 
Parke



5
Killala


3
 
Tuar Mhic Éadaigh

3
Kiltane


3
 
Westport


3

Knockmore


3
 


Lahardane


3
 
Cumann na mBunscoil
1 

Lacken


3
 
Handball Board

1

Moygownagh


4
 
Post Primary Schools
1 

Cill Chomáin


3
 
 
 

North Mayo


57
 
West Mayo


52

Ballinrobe


3
 
Aghamore


3

Claremorris


3
 
Ballaghaderreen

3

Davitts


3
 
Ballyhaunis


3
Garrymore


4
 
Charlestown


3

Shrule-Glencorrib


4
 
Eastern Gaels

4

Hollymount-Carramore


5

Kilmovee


3

Kilmaine


3
 
Kiltimagh


4

Mayo Gaels


3
 
Moy Davitts


3

The Neale


3
 
Swinford


5

 
 
 


Tooreen


3

South Mayo


31
 
East Mayo

34
Ainmiuchain 2014
Patrún



Padraic Ó Maolduin


Cathair na Márt

(Patron)

Uachtarán


Seamús Pléimeann


Bealach an Dóirín
(President)

Cathaoirleach


Padraic Mac Niochlais


Coillte Mach

(Chairman)

Leas-Cathaoirleach

Micheal O Conghaile


Maolla- Ceathrú Mór

(Vice Chairman)

Runaí



Uinsionn O Nearaigh


Tuar Mhic Éadaigh

(Secretary)

Runaí Cunta


Seamus Ó Tuathaigh


Bréachmaigh
Assistant Secretary)

Cisteoir


S.P. O Luain



Garraí Mór

(Treasurer)

Cisteoir Cunta


Micheal Ó Discín


Caislean an Bharraigh

(Assistant Treasurer)

Oifigeach Caidreamh Poibli
Aodan Mac Lochlainn


Beal Atha na Muice

(Public Relations Officer)

Ard Comhairle


Gearoid Mac Einrí


Caislean an Bharraigh


(Central Council Delegate)

Comhairle Chonnacht 1
Liam O Ceallaigh


Cill Miodhna

(Connacht Council Delegate)

Comhairle Chonnacht 2
Pádraig Mac an Mhíle


Maigh Gamhnach
(Connacht Council Delegate)

Oifigeach Leanaí

Padraic Breathnach


Cluain Cearbain

(Children’s Officer)

Oifigeach Cultúra

Gearoid De Burca


Breacmhaigh
(Cultural Officer)

Oifigeach Forbartha

Michael D O Maille


Cluain Cearbain

(Development Officer)

Oifigeach Oiliuna

Padraig Ó Cearúlláin


An Pháirc

(Coaching Officer)



RUIN 2014

1. That starred league games take place in 2014 based on the following;

1 starred League game in June (weekend of Connacht Semi Final)

1 starred League game in July (weekend of Connacht Final)

2 starred League games in August (between AI Qtr Final and Semi Final)

2 starred League games in September (the 2 weekends prior to AI Final)

These fixtures will be starred games dependent on the progression of the Mayo Senior Team.

(Bealach an Doirín) (Referred to CCC)
2. Motion to have 6 'starred games' in 2014
(Beal Atha na Muice) (Referred to CCC)
3. That the CCC would increase the number of Starred games, possibly five and that the dates for these games would be fixed at the start of the year.

(Cnoc Mór) (Referred to CCC)
4. Motion 1
"That the starred league system deployed in 2013 be abandoned as the league competition clearly has no value when not played with full strength sides.
"As a counter proposal, we propose to divide the current Division 1A and 1B divisions into three groups of 8, as per finishing positions in 2013 season, and play all 7 league group games with county players, four before the beginning of Mayo's championship run. The top two teams in Division 1A would play in the League Final, 1 up and 1 down from Division 1A, 1B and 1C. The other four divisions to remain the same as they play currently, but be named Division 2A, 2B, 2C and 2D, with two up and two down in these divisions. 
"To make up for the lack of games for Division 1 players, a Summer Michael Walsh League be proposed with four groups of six, each club getting 5 summer games, top 4 teams play off in a semi-final and final, with a prize of a training weekend away for the winning squad at the beginning of the 2015 season." 
(Baile an Tobair) (Referred to CCC)
5. That all Senior League games involving clubs that have a B team be held on a Saturday  on a weekend where there are games involving both the ‘A’ and the ‘B’ Team

(Bealach an Doirín) (Referred to CCC)
6. Mayo senior league:

1. Senior teams play in senior League no relegation.

2. Intermediate teams play in intermediate league no relegation

3. Junior teams play in junior league no relegation.

(Cathair na Mart) (Withdrawn)
7. That the team that tops their group in the Mayo SFC,IFC and JFC be awarded home advantage in their respective quarter final.

(Bealach an Doirín) (Lost)
8. That the U21 Championships be played over an eight week period in 2014 commencing in November .

(Bealach an Doirín) (Lost)
9. That the North Mayo Divisional Board enters a team in the County Senior Football Championship in 2014, compromising of players from exclusively Junior Clubs, and that the East and West Divisional Boards enters a combined team compromising of exclusively Junior Clubs in the County Senior Football championship.

(Baile an Chaisil) (Lost)
10. That the North Mayo Divisional Board enters a team in the County Senior Football Championship in 2014, compromising of players from exclusively Junior Clubs.

(Baile an Chaisil) (Lost)
11. That an amalgamation of the following GAA Junior Clubs; Ardagh, Ballycastle, Kilfian, Lacken, and Moygownagh be permitted to enter a team in the Mayo Intermediate Championship in 2014.

(Mhaigh Gamhnagh) (Lost)
12. That all Divisional Boards be abolished.

(Bealach an Doirín) (Withdrawn)
13. That responsibility for all fixtures at all grades in all divisions be ceded to the CCC

(Bealach an Doirín) (Lost)
14. That the Master Fixture Calendar be completed by the CCC by Jan 21st 2014, submitted to the clubs for discussion and to be finalised by Jan 28th 2014 by all clubs and by all Mayo team managements

(Bealach an Doirín) (Carried)
15. In the event of Mayo Senior or Minor teams reaching an All-Ireland Final, 2 Chairpersons from clubs from each division be appointed to act as club representatives with regard to ticket allocation.

(Bealach an Doirín) (Matter for County Board)
16. That in future, in terms of extra All-Ireland tickets allocations to clubs based on Club Development tickets sold, the following formula should be adopted.

Top 2 Senior Clubs

Top 2 Intermediate Clubs

Top 2 Junior Clubs

(Mhaigh Gamhnagh) (Matter for County Board)
17. "That when Mayo contest future Senior All Ireland Football Finals, the Executive of Mayo GAA Board ensure that the players on the Ladies Senior football Panel that has represented the County in Championship Competition during the season be given the option to purchase tickets for the game
(Baile an Tobair) (Matter for County Board)
18. "That when Mayo contest future All Ireland Minor Football Finals, the families of all players on the panel be given 5 complimentery tickets and the option to purchase sufficient further tickets to a maximum of 12 in order to cater for the needs of players immediate families."
(Baile an Tobair) (Matter for County Board)
19. "Should Mayo County Board require the assistance of Security Officers, then the services of a proper professional Security Company with trained, licensed and Garda vetted personnel, be obtained in order to be in compliance with National Health and Safety Regulations

(Baile an Tobair) (Matter for County Board)
20. "That when Mayo contest future All Ireland Football Finals - the allocation of Stand tickets to Clubs contain a suitable defined number (the number to be agreed at a pre match meeting of the County Board) of lower Cusack and lower Hogan Stand tickets to cater for elderly people and senior citizen members of clubs who wish to attend the game."
(Baile an Tobair) (Matter for County Board)
21. That in future no GAA Club within Mayo should be levied in return for All Ireland tickets.

(Mhaigh Gamhnagh) (Matter for County Board)
22. That the prize money for League winners be increased to E2,500 for Division 1A, E2,000 for Division 1B, E1.500 for Division 1C, E1,000 for Division 1D and E500 for Divisions 1E and 1F.

(Bealach an Doirín) (Referred to CCC)
23. That there is prize money of E1500 and E750 awarded to the winners of the Michael Walsh Senior and Intermediate leagues respectively.

(Bealach an Doirín) (Referred to CCC)
24. Kilmeena GAA requests that more County Board coaching personnel be made available to assist clubs. 

Coaching at club level is conducted by club members on a voluntary basis. A consistent quality of coaching is required to ensure the players coached are getting the best possible training available. The availability of County Board coaches can impact positively on players but also improve the quality of each clubs coaches and ensure a high level of coaching quality amongst club members.

(Cill Mhiodhna) (Carried)
25. "That the Executive of Mayo County Board fully adhere to and implement decisions resulting from Motions passed following the Annual General Meeting (Convention) of Mayo County Board each season."
(Baile an Tobair) (Carried)
26. "That Motions tendered by Clubs - which clearly concern the welfare and survival of Clubs - be put to the floor of the AGM for discussion, debate and decision by delegates."
(Baile an Tobair) (Carried)
27. The County Board employ extra coaching staff on a full time basis to ensure as a minimum there is one full time coach allocated to each of the divisional board areas for football.
(Breachmaigh) (Referred to Coaching/Games Committee)
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